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SUMMARY: We, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (Se rvice), announce a  
12-month finding on a petition to reclassify the de lta smelt (Hypomesus  
transpacificus) under the Endangered Species Act of  1973, as amended.  
After review of all available scientific and commer cial information, we  
find that reclassifying the delta smelt from a thre atened to an  
endangered species is warranted, but precluded by o ther higher priority  
listing actions. We will develop a proposed rule to  reclassify this  
species as our priorities allow. 
 
DATES: The finding announced in this document was m ade on April 7,  
2010. 
 
ADDRESSES: This finding is available on the Interne t at http://  
www.regulations.gov  at Docket Number FWS-R8-ES-2008-0067. Supporting  
documentation we used in preparing this finding is available for public  
inspection, by appointment, during normal business hours at the U.S.  
Fish and Wildlife Service, Sacramento Fish and Wild life Office, 2800  
Cottage Way, W-2605, Sacramento, CA 95825. Please s ubmit any new  
information, materials, comments, or questions conc erning this finding  
to the above address. 
 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Mary Grim, San Fra ncisco Bay-Delta  
Fish and Wildlife Office, 650 Capitol Mall, 5\th\ F loor, Sacramento, CA  
95814; by telephone at 916-930-5634; or by facsimil e at 916-414-6462.  
If you use a telecommunications device for the deaf  (TDD), call the  
Federal Information Relay Service (FIRS) at 800-877 -8339. 
 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 
 
Background 
 
    Section 4(b)(3)(A) of the Endangered Species Ac t of 1973, as  
amended (Act) (16 U.S.C. 1531 et seq.) requires tha t, for any petition  
to add a species to, remove a species from, or recl assify a species on  
one of the Lists of Endangered and Threatened Wildl ife and Plants, we  
first make a determination whether the petition pre sents substantial  
scientific or commercial information indicating tha t the petitioned  
action may be warranted. To the maximum extent prac ticable, we make  
this determination within 90 days of receipt of the  petition, and  
publish the finding promptly in the Federal Registe r. 
    If we find the petition presents substantial in formation, section  
4(b)(3)(A) of the Act requires us to commence a sta tus review of the  
species, and section 4(b)(3)(B) of the Act requires  us to make a second  
finding, this one within 12 months of the date of r eceipt of the  
petition, on whether the petitioned action is: (a) Not warranted, (b)  
warranted, or (c) warranted, but the immediate prop osal of a regulation  
implementing the petitioned action is precluded by other pending  
proposals to determine whether any species is threa tened or endangered,  
and expeditious progress is being made to add or re move qualified  
species from the Lists of Endangered and Threatened  Wildlife and  
Plants. We must publish these 12-month findings in the Federal  
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Register. 
    Species for which listing is warranted but prec luded are considered  
to be ``candidates'' for listing. Section 4(b)(3)(C ) of the Act  
requires that a petition for which the requested ac tion is found to be  
warranted but precluded be treated as though resubm itted on the date of  
such finding, i.e., requiring a subsequent finding to be made within 12  
months. Each subsequent 12-month finding is also to  be published in the  
Federal Register. We typically publish these findin gs in our Candidate  
Notice of Review (CNOR). Our most recent CNOR was p ublished on November  
9, 2009 (74 FR 57804). 
 
Previous Federal Action 
 
    We were originally petitioned to list the delta  smelt as endangered  
on June 26, 1990. We proposed the species as threat ened and proposed  
the designation of critical habitat on October 3, 1 991 (56 FR 50075).  
We listed the species as threatened on March 5, 199 3 (58 FR 12854), and  
we designated critical habitat on December 19, 1994  (59 FR 65256). The  
delta smelt was one of eight fish species addressed  in the November 26,  
1996, Recovery Plan for the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Native Fishes  
(Service 1996, pp. 1-195). We completed a 5-year st atus review of the  
delta smelt on March 31, 2004 (Service 2004, pp. 1- 50). 
    On March 9, 2006, we received a petition to rec lassify the listing  
status of the delta smelt, a threatened species, to  endangered on an  
emergency basis. We sent a letter to the petitioner s dated June 20,  
2006, stating that we would not be able to address their petition at  
that time because further action on the petition wa s precluded by court  
orders and settlement agreements for other listing actions that  
required us to use nearly all of our listing funds for fiscal year  
2006. We also stated in our June 20, 2006, letter t hat we had evaluated  
the immediacy of possible threats to the delta smel t, and had  
determined that an emergency reclassification was n ot warranted at that  
time. 
    On July 10, 2008, we published a 90-day finding  that the petition  
presented substantial scientific information to ind icate that  
reclassifying the delta smelt may be warranted (73 FR 39639). We  
announced the initiation of a status review at that  time, and requested  
comments and information from the public on or befo re September 8,  
2008. We reopened the comment period on December 9,  2008, and that  
comment period closed February 9, 2009 (73 FR 74674 ). 
 
Species Information 
 
Description and Taxonomy 
 
    Delta smelt are slender-bodied fish, generally about 60 to 70  
millimeters (mm) (2 to 3 inches (in)) long, althoug h they may reach  
lengths of up to 120 mm (4.7 in) (Moyle 2002, p. 22 7). Delta smelt are  
in the Osmeridae family (smelts) (Stanley et al. 19 95, p. 390). Live  
fish are nearly translucent and have a steely blue sheen to their sides  
(Moyle 2002, p. 227). Delta smelt feed primarily on  small planktonic  
(free-floating) crustaceans, and occasionally on in sect larvae (Moyle  
2002, p. 228). Delta smelt usually aggregate into l oose schools, but  
their discontinuous stroke-and-glide swimming behav ior likely makes  
schooling difficult (Moyle 2002, p. 228). 
    The delta smelt is one of six species currently  recognized in the  
Hypomesus genus (Bennett 2005, p. 8). Within the ge nus, delta smelt is  
most closely related to surf smelt (H. pretiosis), a species common  
along the western coast of North America. In contra st, delta smelt is a  
comparatively distant relation to the wakasagi (H. nipponensis), which  
was introduced into Central Valley 
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reservoirs in 1959, and may be seasonally sympatric  with delta smelt in  
the estuary (Trenham et al. 1998, p. 417). Allozyme  studies have  
demonstrated that wakasagi and delta smelt are gene tically distinct and  
presumably derived from different marine ancestors (Stanley et al.  
1995). Genetic characterization of delta smelt, lon gfin smelt, and  
wakasagi is presently under investigation, using co ntemporary  
methodologies. 
 
Distribution and Abundance 
 
    Delta smelt are endemic to (native and restrict ed to) the San  
Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Estu ary (Delta) in  
California, found only from the San Pablo Bay upstr eam through the  
Delta in Contra Costa, Sacramento, San Joaquin, Sol ano, and Yolo  
Counties (Moyle 2002, p. 227). Their historical ran ge is thought to  
have extended from San Pablo Bay upstream to at lea st the city of  
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Sacramento on the Sacramento River and the city of Mossdale on the San  
Joaquin River. They were once one of the most commo n pelagic (living in  
open water away from the bottom) fish in the upper Sacramento-San  
Joaquin Estuary (Moyle 2002, p. 230). 
    Population estimates are not possible to obtain  for this species  
(Herbold 1996, p. 1). A relative abundance index ha s been developed  
using various net surveys as well as counts of indi viduals entrained by  
(drawn into) Federal and State water export facilit ies (Bennett 2005,  
p. 5), and population assessments have been based o n abundance index  
trends. Based on those indices, significant changes  in delta smelt  
abundance occurred in 1975-76, 1980-81, and 1998-99  (Manly and  
Chotkowski 2006, p. 602). The 1980-1981 abundance i ndex decline was one  
of the factors that resulted in listing delta smelt  as a threatened  
species in 1993 (58 FR 12854; Moyle 2002, p. 230; C DFG 2008, p. 1).  
From 1991 to 2001, abundance index trends fluctuate d wildly. In 2002,  
delta smelt and three other pelagic Delta fishes se emed to decline  
significantly, with delta smelt abundance indices t rending to record  
lows from 2002 through 2008 (Armor et al. 2005, p. 3; CDFG 2008, p. 2).  
In March of 2004, we completed a 5 year review of t he species that  
recommended against changing the listing status of the delta smelt. At  
that time there was no indication that the decreasi ng trend of 2002 was  
outside of the range of expected variability, simil ar to those in 1992,  
1994, and 1996 (Service 2004, unpaginated App. B Mi dwater Trawl  
Abundance Index table). However, the delta smelt in dex continues a  
decreasing trend and is now estimated at the lowest  level ever  
measured-roughly one and a half percent of the 1980  index level (CDFG  
2008, p. 2). 
 
Habitat and Life History 
 
    Studies indicate that delta smelt require speci fic environmental  
conditions (freshwater flow, water quality) and hab itat types (shallow  
open waters) within the estuary for migration, spaw ning, egg  
incubation, rearing, and larval and juvenile transp ort from spawning to  
rearing habitats (Moyle 2002, pp. 228-229). Delta s melt are a  
euryhaline (tolerate a wide range of salinities) sp ecies; however, they  
rarely occur in water with more than 10-12 parts pe r thousand salinity  
(about one-third seawater). Delta smelt tolerate te mperatures ranging  
from 7.5 \0\C to 25.4 \0\C (45 to 78 \0\F) in the l aboratory (Swanson  
et al. 2000, p. 386, Table 1), but may be found in warmer waters in the  
Delta. Feyrer at al. (2007, p. 728) found that rela tive abundance of  
delta smelt was related to fall salinity and turbid ity (water clarity).  
Delta smelt probably evolved within the naturally t urbid (silt and  
particulate-laden) environment of the Delta and lik ely rely on certain  
levels of background turbidity at different life st ages and for certain  
behaviors. Laboratory studies found that delta smel t larval feeding  
increased with increased turbidity (Baskerville-Bri dges et al. 2004, p.  
222). 
    Although spawning has not been observed in the wild, spawning  
location and timing has been inferred from the coll ection of larvae in  
sloughs and shallow edge-waters of channels in the upper Delta and in  
Montezuma Slough near Suisin Bay (Wang 1991, pp. 11 -12). Spawning is  
believed to occur from late January through late Ju ne or early July at  
water temperatures ranging from 7 to 15 \0\C (45 to  59 \0\F) (Moyle  
2002, p. 229). In the laboratory, spawning has been  observed to occur  
between 12 and 22 \0\C (54 and 72 \0\F ) (Bennett 2 005, p. 13). In  
laboratory conditions, eggs typically hatch after 9  to 14 days and  
larvae begin feeding 5 to 6 days later (Mager et al . 2004, p. 172,  
Table 1). Larvae are generally most abundant in the  Delta from mid- 
April through May (Bennett 2005, p. 13). After seve ral weeks of  
development, larval surveys indicate that larvae mo ve downstream until  
they reach nursery habitat in the ``low salinity zo ne'' (LSZ) where the  
salinity ranges from approximately 2 to 7 parts per  thousand (ppt)  
(Moyle 2002, p. 228). Juvenile smelt rear and grow in the LSZ for  
several months, preferring relatively shallow open water (Dege and  
Brown 2004, pp. 56-58). In September or October, de lta smelt reach  
adulthood and begin a gradual migration back into f reshwater areas  
where spawning is thought to occur. Most delta smel t die after  
spawning, but a small contingent of adults survives  and can spawn in  
their second year (Moyle 2002, p. 228). 
 
Foraging Ecology 
 
    Delta smelt feed primarily on small planktonic (free-floating)  
crustaceans, and occasionally on insect larvae (Moy le 2002, p. 228).  
Historically, the main prey of delta smelt was the copepod Eurytemora  
affinis and the mysid shrimp Neomysis mercedis. The  slightly larger  
copepod Pseudodiaptomus forbesi has replaced E. aff inis as a major prey  
source of delta smelt since its introduction into t he San Francisco  
Bay-Delta. Two other copepod species, Limnoithona t etraspina and  
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Acartiella sinenisi, have become abundant since the ir introduction to  
the San Francisco Bay-Delta in the mid 1990s. Delta  smelt eat these  
introduced copepods, but P. forbesi remains a domin ant prey item  
(Baxter et al. 2008, p. 22). The diets of larval de lta smelt are  
limited to larval copepods (Nobriga 2002, p. 156). As mentioned  
previously, delta smelt are thought to require a tu rbid environment for  
efficient, successful foraging. 
 
Summary of Factors Affecting the Species 
 
    Section 4 of the Act (16 U.S.C. 1533), and impl ementing regulations  
(50 CFR part 424), set forth the procedures for add ing species to the  
Federal Lists of Endangered and Threatened Wildlife  and Plants. Under  
section 4(a)(1) of the Act , a species may be deter mined to be  
endangered or threatened based on any of the follow ing five factors:  
(1) The present or threatened destruction, modifica tion, or curtailment  
of its habitat or range; (2) overutilization for co mmercial,  
recreational, scientific, or educational purposes; (3) disease or  
predation; (4) the inadequacy of existing regulator y mechanisms; or (5)  
other natural or manmade factors affecting its cont inued existence. In  
making this finding, information pertaining to the delta smelt, in  
relation to the five factors provided in section 4( a)(1) of the Act, is  
discussed below. 
    Numerous threats to delta smelt could be addres sed either as  
habitat modifications or as falling under another o f the five listing  
factors. We will consider habitat modifications (Fa ctor A) to include  
alterations of salinity and turbidity (water clarit y). We address  
issues of direct entrainment, contaminants, invasiv e species, and  
effects of small populations under Factor E, Other Natural or Manmade  
Factors. 
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A. The Present or Threatened Destruction, Modificat ion, or Curtailment  
of Its Habitat or Range 
 
    From late spring through fall and early winter,  delta smelt are  
located at the LSZ, which moves depending upon San Francisco Bay-Delta  
water outflow (Dege and Brown 2004, pp. 56-58; Serv ice 2008, pp. 147,  
150). Reduced Delta water outflow causes the LSZ to  move upstream,  
which seems to concentrate delta smelt in a smaller  area along with  
other competing planktivorous fishes (Bennett 2005,  pp. 11, 20). Causes  
of such reduced outflows include smaller upstream r eleases from dams,  
increased water exports from the State and Federal facilities, and  
upstream water diversions for flooding rice fields (Feyrer 2007, p.  
731; Service 2008, p. 153). Low freshwater outflows  in the fall have  
been correlated with a reduced abundance index for young delta smelt  
the following summer (Feyrer et al. 2007, pp. 727, 728). 
    Delta smelt are also believed to require relati vely turbid (not  
clear) waters to capture prey and avoid predators ( Feyrer 2007, p.  
731). Increased water clarity during the summer and  fall has been shown  
to be negatively correlated with subsequent summer delta smelt  
abundance indices (Feyrer 2007, p. 728; Nobriga et al. 2008, p. 8).  
Since 1978, delta smelt have become increasingly ra re in summer and  
fall surveys of the San Joaquin region of the San F rancisco Bay-Delta  
(Nobriga et al. 2008, p. 9). The primary reason app ears to be the  
comparatively high water clarity in the region, alt hough high water  
temperatures are also likely a contributing factor (Nobriga et al.  
2008, pp. 8, 9). The increased water clarity in del ta smelt rearing  
habitat is attributed to the interruption of sedime nt transport by  
upstream dams (Arthur and Ball 1979, p. 157; Wright  and Schoellhamer  
2004, pp. 7, 10) and the spread of the exotic invas ive water plant  
Egeria densa (Brazilian waterweed), which traps sus pended sediments  
(Feyrer et al. 2007, p. 731). 
Summary for Factor A 
    Based on a review of the best scientific and co mmercial information  
available, we find that destruction, modification, or curtailment of  
habitat poses a current and future threat to delta smelt. Operation of  
upstream reservoirs, increased water exports, and u pstream water  
diversions have altered the location and extent of the low salinity  
zone, concentrating smelt in an area with competing  fish species.  
Upstream reservoirs and the increased presence of E geria densa have  
also reduced turbidity levels in rearing habitat, w hich may reduce  
foraging efficiency. 
 
B. Overutilization for Commercial, Recreational, Sc ientific, or  
Educational Purposes 
 
    Delta smelt monitoring surveys are conducted th roughout the year,  
including the Fall Mid-Winter Trawl (FMWT), Summer Townet Survey (TNS),  
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20-mm Survey, and Spring Kodiak Trawl Survey (SKT).  Overall take by  
survey collection is believed to be low compared to  estimated relative  
abundances (Bennett 2005, p. 7); however, consideri ng the concern for  
reduced abundance based on trend assessment, questi ons arise as to  
whether these and other surveys pose a concern to t he delta smelt.  
Because of low abundance and a high level of sampli ng mortality, survey  
methods have been modified to minimize potential im pacts to delta smelt  
(K. Souza 2009, pers. comm.). Based on the low numb er of delta smelt  
collected in sampling surveys and the modified meth ods employed to  
further reduce these collections, we find that the amount of take  
expected to occur from sampling surveys does not re ach a level  
substantial enough to be considered a threat. There  is no evidence of  
use of the species for other commercial, recreation al, scientific, or  
educational purposes. 
    Based on a review of the best scientific inform ation available, we  
find that overutilization for commercial, recreatio nal, or educational  
purposes is not likely to be a significant threat t o the delta smelt in  
any portion of its range. Overutilization for scien tific purposes may  
pose an increased concern to delta smelt, but surve y protocols have  
been modified to minimize that concern. 
 
C. Disease or Predation 
 
Disease 
    Studies have not found evidence of significant disease infestations  
in wild delta smelt (Teh 2007, p. 8; Baxter et al. 2008, p. 14). Based  
on the best scientific and commercial information a vailable, we  
conclude that disease does not threaten the delta s melt in any portion  
of its range. 
Predation 
    At least three species of nonnative fish with t he potential to prey  
on delta smelt occur within the Delta: striped bass  (Morone saxatilis),  
largemouth bass (Micropterus salmoides), and inland  silversides  
(Menidia beryllina) (Bennett 2005, p. 49; Baxter et  al. 2008, p. 17).  
Striped bass are widely distributed in pelagic area s of the San  
Francisco Bay-Delta, and thus have wide areas of ov erlap with delta  
smelt juveniles and adults. They also tend to aggre gate in the vicinity  
of water diversion structures, where delta smelt ar e frequently  
entrained (Nobriga and Feyrer 2007, p. 9). Thus, st riped bass are  
likely to be the most significant predator of delta  smelt (Nobriga and  
Feyrer 2007, p. 9), although the rarity of delta sm elt would presumably  
make them a relatively unusual prey item. Delta sme lt are not commonly  
found as prey for striped bass (Bennett 2005, p. 49 ; Nobriga and Feyrer  
2007, p. 9); however, smelt may be taken opportunis tically since both  
striped and largemouth bass have highly diverse die ts (Nobriga and  
Feyrer 2007, p. 6). 
    Largemouth bass are freshwater fish that prefer  shoreline  
(littoral) habitat with relatively dense water plan ts (Nobriga and  
Feyrer 2007, pp. 4, 8; Baxter et al. 2008, p. 17). Increases in the  
Delta's largemouth bass population since the early 1990s is believed to  
have been facilitated by the spread of the invasive  plant Egeria densa,  
which provides bass habitat (Baxter 2008, p. 17). D espite increases in  
largemouth bass populations and habitat, Nobriga an d Feyrer (2007, p 6)  
did not find delta smelt as largemouth bass prey. 
    Inland silversides may be predators and competi tors with delta  
smelt (Bennett 2005, pp. 49, 50). Inland silverside s were first  
introduced to the San Francisco Bay-Delta in the mi d 1970s, and have  
increased dramatically in numbers since the mid-198 0s. They forage in  
schools around the shoreline habitats of the San Fr ancisco Bay-Delta,  
where delta smelt larvae and eggs occur. They readi ly consume delta  
smelt larvae in aquarium tests. Bennett (2005, p. 5 0) concluded that  
``delta smelt are at high risk if eggs or larvae co -occur with schools  
of foraging silversides.'' We have no information r egarding the extent  
to which this is likely to occur in the wild. 
    Based on a review of the best available scienti fic and commercial  
information, we find that predation likely constitu tes a low-to- 
moderate threat. Although we have no empirical evid ence to indicate  
predation has significantly increased since the tim e of listing, other  
factors, such increasing water clarity, could incre ase the risk of  
predation. 
Summary for Factor C 
    Based on a review of the best available scienti fic and commercial  
information available, we conclude that disease is not likely to be a  
significant threat, and that predation is likely a 
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low-to-moderate threat, to the species at this time . 
 
D. The Inadequacy of Existing Regulatory Mechanisms  
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State Laws 
    California Endangered Species Act: The delta sm elt was listed as  
threatened under the California Endangered Species Act (CESA) in 1993  
(CDFG 2008, p. 5), and was reclassified as endanger ed under the CESA in  
2010 (14 CCR 670.5). The CESA prohibits unpermitted  possession,  
purchase, sale, or take of listed species. However,  the CESA definition  
of take does not include harm, which under the Act can include  
destruction of habitat that actually kills or injur es wildlife by  
significantly impairing essential behavioral patter ns (50 CFR 17.3).  
The CESA does require consultation between the Cali fornia Department of  
Fish and Game (CDFG) and other State agencies to en sure that activities  
of State agencies will not jeopardize the continued  existence of State- 
listed species (CERES 2009, p. 1). 
    Porter Cologne Water Quality Control Act: The P orter Cologne Water  
Quality Control Act establishes the State Water Res ources Control Board  
(SWRCB) and nine Regional Water Quality Control Boa rds that are  
responsible for the regulation of activities and fa ctors that could  
degrade California water quality and for the alloca tion of surface  
water rights (California Water Code Division 7). In  1995, the SWRCB  
developed the Bay-Delta Water Quality Control Plan to establish water  
quality objectives for the Delta. This plan is impl emented by Water  
Rights Decision 1641, which imposes flow and water quality standards on  
State and Federal water export facilities to assure  protection of  
beneficial uses in the Delta (Service 2008, pp. 21- 27). The various  
flow objectives and export restraints are designed,  in part, to protect  
fisheries. These objectives include specific outflo w requirements  
throughout the year, specific water export restrain ts in the spring,  
and water export limits based on a percentage of es tuary inflow  
throughout the year. The water quality objectives a re designed to  
protect agricultural, municipal, industrial, and fi shery uses; they  
vary throughout the year and by the wetness of the year. 
Federal Laws 
    National Environmental Policy Act: The National  Environmental  
Policy Act (NEPA) (42 U.S.C. 4321 et seq.) requires  all Federal  
agencies to formally document, consider, and public ly disclose the  
environmental impacts of major Federal actions and management decisions  
significantly affecting the human environment. NEPA  documentation is  
provided in an environmental impact statement, an e nvironmental  
assessment, or a categorical exclusion, and may be subject to  
administrative or judicial appeal. However, the Fed eral agency is not  
required to select an alternative having the least significant  
environmental impacts, and may select an action tha t will adversely  
affect sensitive species provided that these effect s are known and  
identified in a NEPA document. Therefore, we do not  consider the NEPA  
process in itself is to be a regulatory mechanism t hat is certain to  
provide significant protection for the delta smelt.  
    Endangered Species Act: The delta smelt is curr ently listed as a  
threatened species under the Endangered Species Act  of 1973, as amended  
(Act). By general regulation under sections 4(d) an d 7(a) of the Act,  
threatened fish or wildlife species are afforded al l the regulatory  
protections that endangered fish or wildlife specie s have. However, in  
order to provide those measures necessary and advis able for the  
conservation of a species listed as threatened, we can issue a special  
rule under section 4(d) of the Act to allow differe nt restrictions on  
``take'' as defined in section 3(19) of the Act and  regulated under  
section 9 of the Act. No special rules for delta sm elt currently exist.  
The Act defines a ``threatened species'' as ``any s pecies which is  
likely to become an endangered species within the f oreseeable future  
throughout all or a significant portion of its rang e'' (section 3(20)  
of the Act). An ``endangered species'' is ``any spe cies which is in  
danger of extinction throughout all or a significan t portion of its  
range'' (section 3(6) of the Act). Section 6 of the  Act authorizes us  
to enter into conservation agreements with States, and to allocate  
funds for conservation programs to benefit threaten ed or endangered  
species. Neither section 6 of the Act nor Service p olicy gives higher  
priority to endangered vs. threatened species for c onservation funding. 
    The Central Valley Project (CVP), operated by t he Bureau of  
Reclamation (Reclamation), and State Water Project (SWP), operated by  
the California Resources Agency Department of Water  Resources (DWR),  
are currently operating under a Biological Opinion (BO) issued December  
15, 2008, under section 7 of the Act (Service 2008,  pp. 1-396). The BO  
includes a reasonable and prudent alternative (RPA) , according to which  
water export facility operations could proceed with out jeopardizing the  
continued existence of the species or destroying or  adversely modifying  
its designated critical habitat. It also includes a n incidental take  
statement (ITS) specifying reasonable and prudent m easures necessary to  
minimize the incidental take of the species resulti ng from CVP and SWP  
operations. Reclamation has accepted the RPA provis ionally, but may  
decide to reinitiate consultation (Reclamation 2008 , p. 1). The ITS and  
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BO replace a previous ITS and BO issued in 2005 (Se rvice 2005, p. 1),  
and also replace flow restrictions instituted by th e District Court in  
the case of NRDC v. Kempthorne (Wanger 2007, pp. 1- 11), which found the  
2005 BO inadequate to conserve the species. 
    Central Valley Project Improvement Act: The Cen tral Valley Project  
Improvement Act (Pub. L. 102-575)(CVPIA) amends the  previous Central  
Valley Project (CVP) authorizations to include fish  and wildlife  
protection, restoration, and mitigation as project purposes having  
equal priority with irrigation and domestic uses, a nd fish and wildlife  
enhancement as having an equal priority with power generation (Public  
Law 102-575, October 30, 1992; Reclamation 2009). I ncluded in CVPIA was  
a provision to dedicate 800,000 acre-feet of CVP yi eld annually for  
fish, wildlife, and habitat restoration, referred t o as (b)(2) water.  
Since 1993, (b)(2) water has been used, supplemente d with acquired  
environmental water (Environmental Water Account an d CVPIA (b)(3)  
water), to protect delta smelt and their habitat by  increasing stream  
flows and reducing CVP export pumping in the Delta (Guinee 2009, pers.  
comm.). 
Summary for Factor D 
    In summary, although regulatory mechanisms are in place to address  
direct and indirect adverse effects to delta smelt and conserve smelt  
habitat, not all activities impacting delta smelt a re subject to  
regulatory review and comment. The continued declin e in delta smelt  
trend indicators suggest that existing regulatory m echanisms, as  
currently implemented, are not adequate to reduce t hreats to the  
species. Therefore, based on a review of the best s cientific  
information available, we find existing regulatory mechanisms are  
either not sufficient or may not be addressing the most significant  
threat to the species. 
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E. Other Natural or Manmade Factors Affecting the S pecies' Continued  
Existence 
 
    Other factors affecting the continued existence  of the species  
include direct entrainment into water diversions, i ntroduced species,  
contaminants, and increased vulnerabilities of smal l populations. 
Direct Entrainment 
    Agricultural Diversions for Irrigation: There a re 2,209 known  
agricultural diversions in the San Francisco Bay-De lta and an  
additional 366 diversions in Suisun Marsh used to e nhance waterfowl  
habitat (Service 2008, p. 172). Most of these diver sions do not have  
fish screens to protect fish from entrainment (trap ping). The amount of  
entrainment that may occur at these diversions is n ot well-known, and  
efforts to determine the effect of this entrainment  have been limited  
because previous studies either (1) did not quantif y the volumes of  
water diverted, or (2) did not sample at times when , or locations  
where, delta smelt were abundant. Delta smelt may n ot be vulnerable to  
agricultural diversions for several reasons. First,  adult delta smelt  
move into the Delta to spawn during winter to early  spring when  
agricultural diversion operations are at a minimum.  Second, larval  
delta smelt avoid the South Delta during summer whe n diversion demand  
peaks. Third, delta smelt are often distributed off shore, away from  
agricultural diversions (Nobriga et al. 2004, p. 29 3). Therefore, we do  
not consider entrainment by agricultural or waterfo wl habitat  
diversions to be a significant threat to delta smel t. 
    Power Plant Diversions: Two power plants locate d near the  
confluence of the Sacramento and San Joaquin Rivers  pose an entrainment  
risk to delta smelt: the Contra Costa Power Plant a nd the Pittsburg  
Power Plant (Service 2008, pp. 173-174). The maximu m combined non- 
consumptive intake of cooling water for the two fac ilities is 3,240  
cubic feet per second (cfs), which can exceed 10 pe rcent of the total  
net outflow of the Sacramento and San Joaquin river s. In 1979, average  
annual entrainment at the two power plants was esti mated to be 86  
million smelt (delta and longfin smelt combined). P ower plant  
operations have been substantially reduced since th at time, and are now  
either kept offline, or operating at very low level s, except as  
necessary to meet peak power needs. The owner of th e power plants,  
Mirant, is monitoring entrainment at the two power plants to determine  
how many delta smelt may be affected by operation o f the two plants.  
Entrainment of delta smelt by these two major power  plants has been a  
significant threat in the past and could impact del ta smelt in the  
future. These plants are of particular concern beca use they are located  
near, and draw cooling water from, an area where se nsitive fish species  
are known to occur. Additional study is needed to d etermine the overall  
environmental impact of these power plants. 
    Water Export Facilities: Four major water diver sion facilities  
exported between 4.85 and 8.7 km\3\ (3.93 and 7.05 million acre-feet)  
per year from the Delta during the years 1995 throu gh 2005 (Kimmerer  
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and Nobriga 2008, p 2). Of these, the State and Fed eral facilities  
exported between 4.7 and 8.4 km\3\ (3.81 and 6.81 m illion acre-feet)  
per year. Operation of water export facilities dire ctly affects fish by  
entrainment into the diversion facility. The risk o f entrainment varies  
with the environmental and manmade effects on Delta  hydrology and the  
location of delta smelt in the Delta (Culberson et al. 2004, pp. 260- 
262; Kimmerer and Nobriga 2008, pp. 19-20). 
    Entrainment of delta smelt varies among seasons  and among years.  
Most adults are entrained from late December throug h March, while most  
larvae and juveniles are entrained from April throu gh the end of June  
to early July. Studies of entrainment at the State and Federal export  
facilities found that entrainment rates increased w ith reverse flows in  
the Delta, which are related to export rates (Kimme r 2008, p. 20-22).  
Kimmerer (2008, p. 20, 22) estimated that from 0 to  62 percent of the  
larval population and 3 to 50 percent of the adult population is  
entrained annually by the State and Federal export facilities. Although  
an effort is made to salvage fish entrained by the pumping facilities,  
delta smelt are too fragile to do so effectively, a nd essentially all  
delta smelt entrained by the pumping facilities, in cluding all delta  
smelt that enter the SWP's Clifton Court Forebay, d o not survive  
(Bennett 2005, p. 37). 
    Entrainment may also affect the distribution of  the successfully  
spawned population. Export of water by the CVP and SWP likely limits  
the reproductive success of delta smelt in the San Joaquin River by  
entraining most larvae during downstream transport from spawning sites  
to rearing areas (Kimmerer and Nobriga et al. 2008,  p. 11). Winter  
entrainment of delta smelt represents a loss of pre -spawning adults and  
their reproductive potential (Sommer et al. 2007). 
    The population-level effects of such losses are  unknown. However,  
increases in winter salvage of adults at the State and Federal export  
facilities during the early 2000s coincide with dec lines in delta smelt  
abundance estimates during the same time period (Ba xter 2008, p.18).  
The total annual pumping from the State and Federal  export facilities  
increased significantly in 2000, and has remained a bove 1990's levels  
through 2007 (Service 2008, p. 125). The delta smel t Fall Midwater  
Trawl (FMWT) abundance index decreased in the year 2000, and  
experienced severe declines 2 years later (CDFG 200 8, p. 2). While  
there are many factors contributing to the declinin g trend in delta  
smelt abundance estimates, we consider entrainment by State and Federal  
water export facilities to be a significant and ong oing threat to the  
delta smelt. 
    In summary, we do not consider entrainment by a gricultural  
diversions to be a significant threat due to their nearshore location.  
Entrainment into power plants at Pittsburgh and Con tra Costa has had a  
significant impact on delta smelt in the past; howe ver, their  
operations have been modified, and further study is  needed to determine  
the present level of threat to delta smelt. The ope ration of State and  
Federal export facilities constitute a significant and ongoing threat  
to delta smelt through direct mortality by entrainm ent. 
Introduced Species 
    Introduced species have altered the Delta food web and may have  
played a role in the decline of delta smelt (Nobrig a 1998, p. 20). The  
overbite clam (Corbula amurensis) is a nonnative sp ecies that became  
abundant in the Delta in the late 1980s. Starting i n about 1987 to  
1988, declines were observed in the abundance of ph ytoplankton (Alpine  
and Cloern 1992, p. 951) and the copepod Eurytemora  affinis. These  
declines have been attributed to grazing by the ove rbite clam (Kimmerer  
et al. 1994, p. 86). Because the overbite clam also  consumes copepod  
larvae as it feeds (Kimmerer et al. 1994, p. 87), i t not only reduces  
phytoplankton biomass but also competes directly wi th delta smelt for  
food. It is believed that these changes in the estu arine food web  
negatively influence pelagic fish abundance, includ ing delta smelt  
abundance. 
    Copepods (E. affinis, Psuedodiaptomus forbesi),  a major prey item  
for delta smelt, have declined in abundance in the Delta since the  
1970s (Kimmerer and Orsi 1996, p. 409). Limnoithona  tetraspina (no  
common name) is a nonnative copepod that began incr easing in numbers in  
the delta in the mid 1990s - about the same time th at the delta smelt's  
preferred prey copepod, P. forbesi, began declining  
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(Bennett 2005, p. 18). L. tetraspina is now the mos t abundant copepod  
species in the low salinity zone (Bouley and Kimmer er 2006, p. 219),  
and is likely an inferior prey species for delta sm elt because of its  
smaller size and superior predator avoidance abilit ies when compared to  
P. forbesi (Bennett 2005, p. 18; Baxter et al. 2008 , p. 22). 
    Delta smelt may also be adversely affected by c ompetition from  
introduced fish species that use overlapping habita ts, such as inland  
silversides (Bennett 2005, pp. 49, 50). Laboratory studies show that  
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delta smelt growth is inhibited when reared with in land silversides  
(Bennett 2005, p. 50). Delta smelt and inland silve rsides have similar  
morphology, diet, and lifespan, but silversides hav e a broader diet,  
and a generally wider ecological niche, a pattern t hat could give it a  
competitive advantage over delta smelt (Bennett 200 5, p. 50). 
    In summary, we find that introduced species hav e altered the Delta  
food web and constitute a significant threat to del ta smelt. It is  
likely that this threat will increase in the future  with the ongoing  
risk of new species being introduced to the Delta. 
Contaminants 
    There is a potential for exposure of Delta orga nisms to various  
contaminants. Toxicity to invertebrates has been no ted in water and  
sediments from the Delta and associated watersheds (e.g., Werner et al.  
2000, pp. 218, 223). Fish exposed to water from agr icultural drains in  
the San Joaquin River watershed can exhibit body bu rdens of selenium  
exceeding the level at which reproductive failure a nd increased  
juvenile mortality occur (Saiki et al. 2001, p. 629 ). Kuivila and Moon  
(2004, p. 239) found that peak densities of larval and juvenile delta  
smelt sometimes coincided in time and space with el evated  
concentrations of dissolved pesticides in the sprin g. These periods of  
co-occurrence lasted for up to 2 to 3 weeks. Concen trations of  
individual pesticides were low and much less than w ould be expected to  
cause acute mortality; however, the effects of expo sure to the complex  
mixtures of pesticides are unknown. 
    Several studies were initiated in 2005 to addre ss the possible role  
of contaminants and disease in the declines of San Francisco Bay-Delta  
fish and other aquatic species. The primary study c onsists of twice- 
monthly monitoring of ambient water toxicity at 15 sites in the San  
Francisco Bay-Delta and Suisun Bay (Baxter et al. 2 008, pp. 13, 14). In  
2005 and 2006, standard bioassays using the amphipo d Hyalella azteca  
had low (less than 5 percent) frequency of occurren ce of toxicity.  
However, preliminary results from 2007, a dry year,  suggest the  
incidence of toxic events was higher than in the pr evious (wetter)  
years. Testing indicated that both organophosphate and pyrethroid  
pesticides may have contributed to the pulses of to xicity. Pyrethroids  
are of particular interest because use of these ins ecticides has  
increased within the San Francisco Bay-Delta waters hed, as use of some  
organophosphate insecticides has declined. 
    In conjunction with the above investigation, la rval delta smelt  
bioassays were conducted simultaneously with a subs et of the  
invertebrate bioassays (Service 2008, pp. 187-188).  The water samples  
for these tests were collected from six sites withi n the San Francisco  
Bay-Delta during May-August of 2006 and 2007. Resul ts from 2006  
indicate that delta smelt are highly sensitive to h igh levels of  
ammonia, low turbidity, and low salinity. No signif icant mortality of  
larval delta smelt was found in the 2006 bioassays,  but there were two  
instances of significant mortality in June and July  of 2007. In both  
cases, the water samples were collected from sites along the Sacramento  
River, where delta smelt larvae and juveniles are f requently collected  
in routine survey sampling. Both sets of water samp les had relatively  
low turbidity and salinity levels and moderate leve ls of ammonia. It is  
also important to note that no significant Hyalella  azteca mortality  
was detected in these water samples. While the H. a zteca tests are  
useful for detecting biologically relevant levels o f water column  
toxicity for zooplankton, interpretation of the H. azteca test results  
may not be applicable to fish, and delta smelt in p articular. 
    A histopathological examination of adult delta smelt collected  
during the winter of 2005 found comparatively high levels of liver  
lesions in delta smelt taken from Suisun Bay, Suisu n Marsh, and the  
South Delta, indicating that delta smelt in those a reas had been  
subjected to higher levels of stress from contamina nts than delta smelt  
in other areas (Teh 2007, pp. 12, 13). Although the  study did not  
suggest such lesions would prevent survival or repr oduction directly,  
it did note that such stress can leave afflicted in dividuals more  
susceptible to mortality from other causes, such as  predation and  
disease. The study concluded that contaminants are unlikely to directly  
affect the survival of delta smelt in the Central D elta (Teh 2007, p.  
2). The study also found a small number of intersex  (having  
characteristics of both male and female sexes) delt a smelt, with  
immature oocytes in their testes (Teh 2007, p. 14).  This can result  
from exposure to endocrine-disrupting chemicals, bu t it can also occur  
spontaneously. Teh (2007) concluded that additional  laboratory  
evaluation was necessary to identify the cause. 
    Large blooms of toxic blue-green algae, Microcy stis aeruginosa,  
were first detected in the San Francisco Bay-Delta during the summer of  
1999 (Lehman et al. 2005, p. 87). Since then, M. ae ruginosa has bloomed  
each year, forming large colonies throughout most o f the Delta and  
increasingly down into eastern Suisun Bay (Lehman e t al. 2005, p. 92).  
Blooms typically occur between late spring and earl y fall and peak in  
the summer when temperatures are above 20 \0\C (68 \0\F). Microcystis  
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aeruginosa can produce natural toxins that pose ani mal and human health  
risks if contacted or ingested directly. Preliminar y evidence indicates  
that the toxins produced by local blooms are not to xic to fishes at  
current concentrations (Baxter et al. 2008, p. 14).  However, the  
copepods that delta smelt eat are particularly susc eptible to those  
toxins (Ger 2008, pp. 12, 13). Studies are underway  to determine if  
zooplankton production is compromised during M. aer guinosa blooms to an  
extent that is likely to adversely affect delta sme lt (Service 2008, p.  
186). Microcystis blooms may also decrease dissolve d oxygen to lethal  
levels for fish; however, the distribution of delta  smelt generally  
does not significantly overlap the densest M. aerug inosa  
concentrations, so low levels of dissolved oxygen a re not likely a  
threat to delta smelt. One possible exception to no n-overlapping  
distribution may have occurred during September 200 7, when delta smelt  
were captured at higher salinity levels than normal . One possible  
explanation for this was that a substantial Microcy stis bloom may have  
pushed delta smelt farther towards the ocean than t hey would normally  
have gone (Baxter et al. 2008, pp. 12, 28). 
    Although negative impacts to individual delta s melt for  
contaminants have been shown, the overall extent of  such cases, and  
impacts to the population as a whole, remain largel y undocumented.  
However, because substantial uncertainties exist an d the co-occurrence  
of delta smelt with contaminants has been documente d, we conclude that  
contaminants may constitute a significant threat to  delta smelt. 
Vulnerability of Small Populations 
    Delta smelt are relatively concentrated in thei r rearing habitat  
during the fall, 
 
[[Page 17673]] 
 
making them vulnerable to normal, but damaging, env ironmental  
conditions such as droughts, contaminant spills, an d predation. Small,  
isolated populations are more likely to lose geneti c variability due to  
genetic drift (random genetic changes over time), a nd to suffer  
inbreeding depression due to the fixation of delete rious alleles (gene  
variants) (Lande 1999, pp. 11-17). Populations at l ow densities are  
often subject to Allee effects, which involve decre ases in the ratio of  
offspring to adults as the population density decre ases (Dennis 2002,  
p. 389). It is unknown if small population size may  have contributed to  
delta smelt's most apparent decline. 
Summary for Factor E 
    Based on a review of the best scientific and co mmercial information  
available, we find that the following additional na tural or manmade  
factors pose significant ongoing threats to the del ta smelt:  
entrainment by the State and Federal water export f acilities and  
introduced species. Additional threats that are pot entially significant  
are entrainment into power plant diversions, contam inants, and small  
population effects. 
 
Finding 
 
    As required by the Act, we considered the five factors in assessing  
whether the delta smelt is threatened or endangered  throughout all or a  
significant portion of its range. We carefully asse ssed the best  
scientific and commercial information available reg arding whether  
reclassifying delta smelt from threatened to endang ered may be  
warranted. We reviewed the information in our files , and information  
submitted to us after the publication of our 90-day  finding (73 FR  
39639) and during the reopened information collecti on period (73 FR  
74674). 
    We believe there are many primary threats to th e species: direct  
entrainments by State and Federal water export faci lities (Factor E);  
summer and fall increases in salinity and water cla rity (Factor A), and  
effects from introduced species (Factor E). Additio nal threats are  
predation by striped and largemouth bass and inland  silversides (Factor  
C), entrainment into power plants (Factor E), conta minants (Factor E)  
and small population size (Factor E). Existing regu latory mechanisms  
(Factor D) have not proven adequate to halt the dec line of delta smelt  
since the time of listing as a threatened species. 
    In March 2004, we completed a 5-year review for  delta smelt in  
which we determined a change in status from threate ned to endangered  
was not recommended. While none of the threats disc ussed above, other  
than apparent abundance, show significant differenc es from 2004, we now  
have strong evidence, not available at the time of our 5-year review,  
that at least some of those factors are endangering  the species. The  
primary evidence is the continuing downward trend i n delta smelt  
abundance indices since the significant decline tha t occurred in 2002  
(CDFG 2008, p. 2). The 2002 decline was cited as a serious concern in  
2004, but the delta smelt abundance indices had exp erienced significant  
downward trends in 1992, 1994, and 1996 (Service 20 04, unpaginated App.  
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B Midwater Trawl Abundance Index table). However, a fter each of those  
previous declines, the abundance indices seemingly rebounded. The 2003  
abundance index, the most current information avail able for the 5-year  
review, showed a slight increase from the 2002 inde x. Therefore, we had  
no evidence to suggest a cycle different from what had been previously  
observed, and we expected that the delta smelt woul d improve from the  
2002 decline. In the 5 years since our 5-year revie w, however, delta  
smelt abundance indices have continued to decrease.  The most recent  
fall midwater trawl abundance index is the lowest e ver recorded - about  
one-tenth the level it was in 2003. In addition, a 2005 population  
viability analysis calculated a 50 percent likeliho od that the species  
could reach effective extinction (8,000 individuals ) within 20 years  
(Bennett 2005, pp. 53-54). 
    We are still unable to determine with certainty  which threats or  
combinations of threats are directly responsible fo r the decrease in  
delta smelt abundance. However, the apparent low ab undance of delta  
smelt in concert with ongoing threats throughout it s range indicates  
that the delta smelt is now in danger of extinction  throughout its  
range. Therefore, based on a review of the best sci entific and  
commercial information available, we find that the delta smelt meets  
the definition of an endangered species under the A ct, and that it  
warrants reclassification from threatened to endang ered. However, at  
this time, the promulgation of a formal rulemaking to reclassify delta  
smelt is precluded by higher priority actions. 
    We adopted guidelines on September 21, 1983 (48  FR 43098) to  
establish a rational system for utilizing available  resources for the  
highest priority species when adding species to the  Lists of Endangered  
or Threatened Wildlife and Plants or reclassifying species listed as  
threatened to endangered status. The system places greatest importance  
on the immediacy and magnitude of threats, but also  factors in the  
level of taxonomic distinctiveness by assigning pri ority in descending  
order to monotypic genera, full species, and subspe cies (or  
equivalently, distinct population segments of verte brates). As a result  
of our analysis of the best available scientific an d commercial  
information, we have assigned the delta smelt a Lis ting Priority Number  
of 2, based on high magnitude and immediacy of thre ats. The magnitude  
of the threats is considered to be high, because th ey occur rangewide  
and result in mortality or significantly reduce the  reproductive  
capacity of the species. They are imminent because these threats are  
ongoing and, in some cases (e.g., nonnative species ), considered  
irreversible. While we conclude that reclassifying the species as  
endangered is warranted, an immediate proposal to r eclassify this  
species is precluded by other higher priority actio ns, which we address  
below. 
 
Preclusion and Expeditious Progress 
 
    Preclusion is a function of the listing priorit y of a species in  
relation to the resources that are available and co mpeting demands for  
those resources. Thus, in any given fiscal year (FY ), multiple factors  
dictate whether it will be possible to undertake wo rk on a proposed  
listing regulation or whether promulgation of such a proposal is  
warranted but precluded by higher-priority listing actions. 
    The resources available for listing actions are  determined through  
the annual Congressional appropriations process. Th e appropriation for  
the Listing Program is available to support work in volving the  
following listing actions: proposed and final listi ng rules; 90-day and  
12-month findings on petitions to add species to th e Lists of  
Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants (List s) or to change the  
status of a species from threatened to endangered; annual  
determinations on prior ``warranted but precluded''  petition findings  
as required under section 4(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Act;  critical habitat  
petition findings; proposed and final rules designa ting critical  
habitat; and litigation-related, administrative, an d program-management  
functions (including preparing and allocating budge ts, responding to  
Congressional and public inquiries, and conducting public outreach  
regarding listing and critical habitat). The work i nvolved in preparing  
various listing documents can be extensive and may include, but is not  
limited to: gathering and assessing the best scient ific and commercial  
data 
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available and conducting analyses used as the basis  for our decisions;  
writing and publishing documents; and obtaining, re viewing, and  
evaluating public comments and peer review comments  on proposed rules  
and incorporating relevant information into final r ules. The number of  
listing actions that we can undertake in a given ye ar also is  
influenced by the complexity of those listing actio ns; that is, more  
complex actions generally are more costly. For exam ple, during the past  
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several years, the cost (excluding publication cost s) for preparing a  
12-month finding, without a proposed rule, has rang ed from  
approximately $11,000 for one species with a restri cted range and  
involving a relatively uncomplicated analysis to $3 05,000 for another  
species that is wide-ranging and involving a comple x analysis. 
    We cannot spend more than is appropriated for t he Listing Program  
without violating the Anti-Deficiency Act (see 31 U .S.C. Sec.   
1341(a)(1)(A)). In addition, in FY 1998 and for eac h fiscal year since  
then, Congress has placed a statutory cap on funds which may be  
expended for the Listing Program, equal to the amou nt expressly  
appropriated for that purpose in that fiscal year. This cap was  
designed to prevent funds appropriated for other fu nctions under the  
Act (for example, recovery funds for removing speci es from the Lists),  
or for other Service programs, from being used for Listing Program  
actions (see House Report 105-163, 105\th\ Congress , 1st Session, July  
1, 1997). 
    Recognizing that designation of critical habita t for species  
already listed would consume most of the overall Li sting Program  
appropriation, Congress also put a critical habitat  subcap in place in  
FY 2002 and has retained it each subsequent year to  ensure that some  
funds are available for other work in the Listing P rogram: ``The  
critical habitat designation subcap will ensure tha t some funding is  
available to address other listing activities'' (Ho use Report No. 107 -  
103, 107\th\ Congress, 1st Session, June 19, 2001).  In FY 2002 and each  
year until FY 2006, the Service has had to use virt ually the entire  
critical habitat subcap to address court-mandated d esignations of  
critical habitat, and consequently none of the crit ical habitat subcap  
funds have been available for other listing activit ies. In FY 2007, we  
were able to use some of the critical habitat subca p funds to fund  
proposed listing determinations for high-priority c andidate species. In  
FY 2009, while we were unable to use any of the cri tical habitat subcap  
funds to fund proposed listing determinations, we d id use some of this  
money to fund the critical habitat portion of some proposed listing  
determinations, so that the proposed listing determ ination and proposed  
critical habitat designation could be combined into  one rule, thereby  
being more efficient in our work. In FY 2010, we ar e using some of the  
critical habitat subcap funds to fund actions with statutory deadlines. 
    Thus, through the listing cap, the critical hab itat subcap, and the  
amount of funds needed to address court-mandated cr itical habitat  
designations, Congress and the courts have in effec t determined the  
amount of money available for other listing activit ies. Therefore, the  
funds in the listing cap, other than those needed t o address court- 
mandated critical habitat for already listed specie s, set the limits on  
our determinations of preclusion and expeditious pr ogress. 
    Congress also recognized that the availability of resources was the  
key element in deciding, when making a 12-month pet ition finding,  
whether we would prepare and issue a listing propos al or instead make a  
``warranted but precluded'' finding for a given spe cies. The Conference  
Report accompanying Public Law 97-304, which establ ished the current  
statutory deadlines and the warranted-but-precluded  finding, states (in  
a discussion on 90-day petition findings that by it s own terms also  
covers 12-month findings) that the deadlines were ` `not intended to  
allow the Secretary to delay commencing the rulemak ing process for any  
reason other than that the existence of pending or imminent proposals  
to list species subject to a greater degree of thre at would make  
allocation of resources to such a petition [that is , for a lower- 
ranking species] unwise.'' 
    In FY 2010, expeditious progress is that amount  of work that can be  
achieved with $10,471,000, which is the amount of m oney that Congress  
appropriated for the Listing Program (that is, the portion of the  
Listing Program funding not related to critical hab itat designations  
for species that are already listed). However these  funds are not  
enough to fully fund all our court-ordered and stat utory listing  
actions in FY 2010, so we are using $1,114,417 of o ur critical habitat  
subcap funds in order to work on all of our require d petition findings  
and listing determinations. This brings the total a mount of funds we  
have for listing action in FY 2010 to $11,585,417. Starting in FY 2010,  
we are also using our funds to work on listing acti ons for foreign  
species since that work was transferred from the Di vision of Scientific  
Authority, International Affair Program to the Enda ngered Species  
Program. Our process is to make our determinations of preclusion on a  
nationwide basis to ensure that the species most in  need of listing  
will be addressed first and also because we allocat e our listing budget  
on a nationwide basis. The $11,585,417 is being use d to fund work in  
the following categories: compliance with court ord ers and court- 
approved settlement agreements requiring that petit ion findings or  
listing determinations be completed by a specific d ate; section 4 (of  
the Act) listing actions with absolute statutory de adlines; essential  
litigation-related, administrative, and listing pro gram-management  
functions; and high-priority listing actions for so me of our candidate  
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species. The allocations for each specific listing action are  
identified in the Service's FY 2010 Allocation Tabl e (part of our  
administrative record). 
    In FY 2007, we had more than 120 species with a n LPN of 2, based on  
our September 21, 1983, guidance for assigning an L PN for each  
candidate species (48 FR 43098). Using this guidanc e, we assign each  
candidate an LPN of 1 to 12, depending on the magni tude of threats  
(high vs. moderate to low), immediacy of threats (i mminent or  
nonimminent), and taxonomic status of the species ( in order of  
priority: monotypic genus (a species that is the so le member of a  
genus); species; or part of a species (subspecies, distinct population  
segment, or significant portion of the range)). The  lower the listing  
priority number, the higher the listing priority (t hat is, a species  
with an LPN of 1 would have the highest listing pri ority). Because of  
the large number of high-priority species, we furth er ranked the  
candidate species with an LPN of 2 by using the fol lowing extinction- 
risk type criteria: International Union for the Con servation of Nature  
and Natural Resources (IUCN) Red list status/rank, Heritage rank  
(provided by NatureServe), Heritage threat rank (pr ovided by  
NatureServe), and species currently with fewer than  50 individuals, or  
4 or fewer populations. Those species with the high est IUCN rank  
(critically endangered), the highest Heritage rank (G1), the highest  
Heritage threat rank (substantial, imminent threats ), and currently  
with fewer than 50 individuals, or fewer than 4 pop ulations, comprised  
a group of approximately 40 candidate species (``To p 40''). These 40  
candidate species have had the highest priority to receive funding to  
work on a proposed listing determination. As we wor k on proposed 
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and final listing rules for these 40 candidates, we  are applying the  
ranking criteria to the next group of candidates wi th LPN of 2 and 3 to  
determine the next set of highest priority candidat e species. 
    To be more efficient in our listing process, as  we work on proposed  
rules for these species in the next several years, we are preparing  
multi-species proposals when appropriate, and these  may include species  
with lower priority if they overlap geographically or have the same  
threats as a species with an LPN of 2. In addition,  available staff  
resources are also a factor in determining high-pri ority species  
provided with funding. Finally, proposed rules for reclassification of  
threatened species to endangered are lower priority , since as listed  
species, they are already afforded the protection o f the Act and  
implementing regulations. 
    We assigned the delta smelt an LPN of 2, based on our finding that  
the species faces immediate and high magnitude thre ats from the present  
or threatened destruction, modification, or curtail ment of its habitat;  
the inadequacy of existing regulatory mechanisms; a nd other natural or  
manmade Factors. One or more of the threats discuss ed above are  
occurring in each known population. These threats a re ongoing and, in  
some cases (e.g., nonnative species), considered ir reversible. Under  
the 1983 Guidelines, a ``species'' facing imminent high-magnitude  
threats is assigned an LPN of 1, 2, or 3 depending on its taxonomic  
status. Because the delta smelt is a species, but n ot a monotypic  
genus, we assigned it an LPN of 2. We find that rec lassification to  
endangered status for the delta smelt is currently warranted but  
precluded by higher priority listing actions. One o f the primary  
reasons that the reclassification of delta smelt is  considered a lower  
priority is that the species is currently listed as  threatened, and  
therefore already receives certain protections unde r the Act. The  
Service promulgated regulations extending take proh ibitions for  
endangered species under section 9 to threatened sp ecies (50 CFR  
17.31). Prohibited actions under section 9 include,  but are not limited  
to, take (i.e., to harass, harm, pursue, hunt, shoo t, wound, kill,  
trap, capture, or collect, or attempt to engage in such activity).  
Other protections include those under section 7(a)( 2) of the Act  
whereby Federal agencies must insure that any actio n they authorize,  
fund, or carry out is not likely to jeopardize the continued existence  
of any endangered or threatened species. 
    Given the above-mentioned funding constraints, the Service's  
priority is to list as threatened or endangered all  candidate species  
(and thus provides protections under the Act) befor e reclassifying  
threatened species that already receive protection under the Act.  
Therefore, work on a proposed reclassification from  threatened to  
endangered for the delta smelt is precluded by work  on: (1) listing  
determinations for listing actions with absolute st atutory, court- 
ordered, or court-approved deadlines, and final lis ting determinations  
for those species that have been proposed for listi ng; and (2)  
candidate species and reclassifications of other hi gher priority  
threatened species (i.e., species with LPN of 1). T his work includes  
all the actions listed in the tables below under ex peditious progress. 
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    As explained above, a determination that reclas sification is  
warranted but precluded must also demonstrate that expeditious progress  
is being made to add or remove qualified species to  and from the Lists  
of Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants. ( Although we do not  
discuss it in detail here, we are also making exped itious progress in  
removing species from the list under the Recovery p rogram, which is  
funded by a separate line item in the budget of the  Endangered Species  
Program. As explained above in our description of t he statutory cap on  
Listing Program funds, the Recovery Program funds a nd actions supported  
by them cannot be considered in determining expedit ious progress made  
in the Listing Program.) As with our ``precluded'' finding, expeditious  
progress in adding qualified species to the Lists i s a function of the  
resources available and the competing demands for t hose funds. Given  
that limitation, we find that we have made progress  in FY 2009 in the  
Listing Program and will continue to make progress in FY 2010. This  
progress included preparing and publishing the foll owing  
determinations: 
 
                                        FY 2010 Com pleted Listing Actions 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
           Publication Date                     Tit le                   Actions                  FR Pa ges 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
10/08/2009                             Listing Lepi dium         Final Listing            74 FR 52013-5 2064 
                                        papilliferu m            Threatened............. 
                                        (Slickspot 
                                        Peppergrass ) as a 
                                        Threatened Species 
                                        Throughout Its Range 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
10/27/2009                             90-day Findi ng on a      Notice of 90-day         74 FR 55177-5 5180 
                                        Petition To  List the     Petition Finding, 
                                        American Di pper in the  Not substantial........ 
                                        Black Hills  of South 
                                        Dakota as T hreatened 
                                        or Endanger ed 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
10/28/2009                             Status Revie w of Arctic  Notice of Intent to      74 FR 55524-5 5525 
                                        Grayling (T hymallus     Conduct Status Review.. 
                                        arcticus) i n the Upper 
                                        Missouri Ri ver System 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
11/03/2009                             Listing the British      Proposed Listing         74 FR 56757-5 6770 
                                        Columbia Di stinct       Threatened............. 
                                        Population Segment of 
                                        the Queen C harlotte 
                                        Goshawk Und er the 
                                        Endangered Species 
                                        Act: Propos ed rule. 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
11/03/2009                             Listing the Salmon-      Proposed Listing         74 FR 56770-5 6791 
                                        Crested Coc katoo as     Threatened............. 
                                        Threatened Throughout 
                                        Its Range w ith Special 
                                        Rule 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
11/23/2009                             Status Revie w of         Notice of Intent to      74 FR 61100-6 1102 
                                        Gunnison sa ge-grouse    Conduct Status Review.. 
                                        (Centrocerc us minimus) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
12/03/2009                             12-Month Fin ding on a    Notice of 12 month       74 FR 63343-6 3366 
                                        Petition to  List the     petition finding, 
                                        Black-taile d Prairie    Not warranted.......... 
                                        Dog as Thre atened or 
                                        Endangered 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
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12/03/2009                             90-Day Findi ng on a      Notice of 90-day         74 FR 63337-6 3343 
                                        Petition to  List         Petition Finding, 
                                        Sprague's P ipit as      Substantial............ 
                                        Threatened or 
                                        Endangered 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
12/15/2009                             90-Day Findi ng on        Notice of 90-day         74 FR 66260-6 6271 
                                        Petitions T o List Nine   Petition Finding, 
                                        Species of Mussels      Substantial............ 
                                        From Texas as 
                                        Threatened or 
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                                        Endangered With 
                                        Critical Ha bitat 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
12/16/2009                             Partial 90-D ay Finding   Notice of 90-day         74 FR 66865-6 6905 
                                        on a Petiti on to List    Petition Finding, 
                                        475 Species  in the      Not substantial and 
                                        Southwester n United      Subtantial. 
                                        States as T hreatened 
                                        or Endanger ed With 
                                        Critical Ha bitat; 
                                        Proposed Ru le 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
12/17/2009                             12-month Fin ding on a    Notice of 12 month       74 FR 66937-6 6950 
                                        Petition To  Change the   petition finding, 
                                        Final Listi ng of the    Warranted but precluded 
                                        Distinct Po pulation 
                                        Segment of the Canada 
                                        Lynx To Inc lude New 
                                        Mexico 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
1/05/2010                              Listing Fore ign Bird     Proposed Listing         75 FR 605-649  
                                        Species in Peru and     Endangered............. 
                                        Bolivia as Endangered 
                                        Throughout Their Range 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
1/05/2010                              Listing Six Foreign      Proposed Listing         75 FR 286-310  
                                        Birds as En dangered     Endangered............. 
                                        Throughout Their Range 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
1/05/2010                              Withdrawal o f Proposed   Proposed rule,           75 FR 310-316  
                                        Rule to Lis t Cook's     withdrawal............. 
                                        Petrel 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
1/05/2010                              Final Rule t o List the   Final Listing            75 FR 235-250  
                                        Galapagos P etrel and    Threatened............. 
                                        Heinroth's Shearwater 
                                        as Threaten ed 
                                        Throughout Their 
                                        Ranges 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
1/20/2010                              Initiation o f Status     Notice of Intent to      75 FR 3190-31 91 
                                        Review for Agave        Conduct Status Review.. 
                                        eggersiana and Solanum 
                                        conocarpum 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
2/09/2010                              12-month Fin ding on a    Notice of 12-month       75 FR 6437-64 71 
                                        Petition to  List the     petition finding, 
                                        American Pi ka as        Not warranted.......... 
                                        Threatened or 
                                        Endangered;  Proposed 
                                        Rule 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
2/25/2010                              12-Month Fin ding on a    Notice of 12-month       75 FR 8601-86 21 
                                        Petition To  List the     petition finding, 
                                        Sonoran Des ert          Not warranted.......... 
                                        Population of the Bald 
                                        Eagle as a Threatened 
                                        or Endanger ed Distinct 
                                        Population Segment 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
2/25/2010                              Withdrawal o f Proposed   Withdrawal of Proposed   75 FR 8621-86 44 
                                        Rule To Lis t the        Rule to List........... 
                                        Southwester n 
                                        Washington/ Columbia 
                                        River Disti nct 
                                        Population Segment of 
                                        Coastal Cut throat 
                                        Trout (Onco rhynchus 
                                        clarki clar ki) as 
                                        Threatened 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
3/18/2010                              90-Day Findi ng on a      Notice of 90-day         75 FR 13068-1 3071 
                                        Petition to  List the     Petition Finding, 
                                        Berry Cave salamander   Substantial............ 
                                        as Endanger ed 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
3/23 /2010                             90-Day Findi ng on a      Notice of 90-day         75 FR 13717-1 3720 
                                        Petition to  List the     Petition Finding, 
                                        Southern Hi ckorynut     Not substantial........ 
                                        Mussel (Obo varia 
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                                        jacksoniana ) as 
                                        Endangered or 
                                        Threatened 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
3/23 /2010                             90-Day Findi ng on a      Notice of 90-day         75 FR 13720-1 3726 
                                        Petition to  List the     Petition Finding, 
                                        Striped New t as         Substantial............ 
                                        Threatened 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
3/23/2010                              12-Month Fin dings for    Notice of 12-month       75 FR 13910-1 4014 
                                        Petitions t o List the    petition finding, 
                                        Greater Sag e-Grouse     Warranted but precluded 
                                        (Centrocerc us 
                                        urophasianu s)as 
                                        Threatened or 
                                        Endangered 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
3/31/2010                              12-Month Fin ding on a    Notice of 12-month       75 FR 16050-1 6065 
                                        Petition to  List the     petition finding 
                                        Tucson Shov el-Nosed     Warranted but precluded 
                                        Snake (Chio nactis 
                                        occipitalis  klauberi) 
                                        as Threaten ed or 
                                        Endangered with 
                                        Critical Ha bitat 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------------------------------------- ----------
 
    Our expeditious progress also includes work on listing actions that  
we funded in FY 2010 but have not yet been complete d to date. These  
actions are listed below. Actions in the top sectio n of the table are  
being conducted under a deadline set by a court. Ac tions in the middle  
section of the table are being conducted to meet st atutory timelines,  
that is, timelines required under the Act. Actions in the bottom  
section of the table are high-priority listing acti ons. These actions  
include work primarily on species with an LPN of 2,  and selection of  
these species is 
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partially based on available staff resources, and w hen appropriate,  
include species with a lower priority if they overl ap geographically or  
have the same threats as the species with the high priority. Including  
these species together in the same proposed rule re sults in  
considerable savings in time and funding, as compar ed to preparing  
separate proposed rules for each of them in the fut ure. 
 
             Actions funded in FY 2010 but not yet completed 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
                  Species                              Action 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
           Actions Subject to Court Order/Settlemen t Agreement 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
6 Birds from Eurasia                        Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Flat-tailed horned lizard                   Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
6 Birds from Peru                           Propose d listing 
                                             determ ination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Sacramento splittail                        Propose d listing 
                                             determ ination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Big Lost River whitefish                    12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
White-tailed prairie dog                    12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Gunnison sage-grouse                        12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Wolverine                                   12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Arctic grayling                             12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Agave eggergsiana                           12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Solanum conocarpum                          12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Mountain plover                             12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Hermes copper butterfly                     90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
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Thorne's hairstreak butterfly               90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
                    Actions with Statutory Deadline s 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Casey's june beetle                         Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Georgia pigtoe, interrupted rocksnail, and  Final l isting determination 
 rough hornsnail 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
2 Hawaiian damselflies                      Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
African penguin                             Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
3 Foreign bird species (Andean flamingo,    Final l isting determination 
 Chilean woodstar, St. Lucia forest 
 thrush) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
5 Penguin species                           Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Southern rockhopper penguin - Campbell      Final l isting determination 
 Plateau population 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
5 Bird species from Colombia and Ecuador    Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
7 Bird species from Brazil                  Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Queen Charlotte goshawk                     Final l isting determination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
 Salmon crested cockatoo                    Propose d listing 
                                             determ ination 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Black-footed albatross                      12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Mount Charleston blue butterfly             12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Least chub\1\                               12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Mojave fringe-toed lizard\1\                12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Pygmy rabbit (rangewide)\1\                 12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Kokanee - Lake Sammamish population\1\      12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Cactus ferruginous pygmy-owl\1\             12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
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Northern leopard frog                       12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Tehachapi slender salamander                12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Coqui Llanero                               12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Susan's purse-making caddisfly              12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
White-sided jackrabbit                      12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Jemez Mountains salamander                  12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Dusky tree vole                             12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Eagle Lake trout\1\                         12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
29 of 206 species                           12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Desert tortoise - Sonoran population        12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Gopher tortoise - eastern population        12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Amargosa toad                               12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Wyoming pocket gopher                       12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Pacific walrus                              12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Wrights marsh thistle                       12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
67 of 475 southwest species                 12-mont h petition finding 
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--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
9 Southwest mussel species                  12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
14 parrots (foreign species)                12-mont h petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Southeastern pop snowy plover & wintering   90-day petition finding 
 pop. of piping plover\1\ 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Eagle Lake trout\1\                         90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Ozark chinquapin\1\                         90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Smooth-billed ani\1\                        90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Bay Springs salamander\1\                   90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Mojave ground squirrel\1\                   90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
32 species of snails and slugs\1\           90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Calopogon oklahomensis\1\                   90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
42 snail species                            90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
White-bark pine                             90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Puerto Rico harlequin                       90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Fisher - Northern Rocky Mtns. population    90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Puerto Rico harlequin butterfly\1\          90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
42 snail species (Nevada & Utah)            90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
HI yellow-faced bees                        90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Red knot roselaari subspecies               90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Honduran emerald                            90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Peary caribou                               90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Western gull-billed tern                    90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
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Plain bison                                 90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Giant Palouse earthworm                     90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Mexican gray wolf                           90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Spring Mountains checkerspot butterfly      90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Spring pygmy sunfish                        90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
San Francisco manzanita                     90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Bay skipper                                 90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Unsilvered fritillary                       90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Texas kangaroo rat                          90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Spot-tailed earless lizard                  90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Eastern small-footed bat                    90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Northern long-eared bat                     90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Prairie chub                                90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
10 species of Great Basin butterfly         90-day petition finding 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
                    High Priority Listing Actions\3 \ 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
19 Oahu candidate species\3\ (16 plants, 3  Propose d listing 
 damselflies) (15 with LPN = 2, 3 with LPN 
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 = 3, 1 with LPN =9) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
17 Maui-Nui candidate species\3\ (14        Propose d listing 
 plants, 3 tree snails) (12 with LPN = 2, 
 2 with LPN = 3, 3 with LPN = 8) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Sand dune lizard\3\ (LPN = 2)               Propose d listing 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
2 Arizona springsnails\3\ (Pyrgulopsis      Propose d listing 
 bernadina (LPN = 2), Pyrgulopsis 
 trivialis (LPN = 2)) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
2 New Mexico springsnails\3\ (Pyrgulopsis   Propose d listing 
 chupaderae (LPN = 2), Pyrgulopsis 
 thermalis (LPN = 11)) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
2 mussels\3\ (rayed bean (LPN = 2),         Propose d listing 
 snuffbox No LPN) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
2 mussels\3\ (sheepnose (LPN = 2),          Propose d listing 
 spectaclecase (LPN = 4),) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Ozark hellbender\2\ (LPN = 3)               Propose d listing 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
Altamaha spinymussel\3\ (LPN = 2)           Propose d listing 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
5 southeast fish\3\ (rush darter (LPN =     Propose d listing 
 2), chucky madtom (LPN = 2), yellowcheek 
 darter (LPN = 2), Cumberland darter (LPN 
 = 5), laurel dace (LPN = 5)) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
8 southeast mussels (southern kidneyshell   Propose d listing 
 (LPN = 2), round ebonyshell (LPN = 2), 
 Alabama pearlshell (LPN = 2), southern 
 sandshell (LPN = 5), fuzzy pigtoe (LPN = 
 5), Choctaw bean (LPN = 5), narrow pigtoe 
 (LPN = 5), and tapered pigtoe (LPN = 11)) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
3 Colorado plants\3\ (Pagosa skyrocket      Propose d listing 
 (Ipomopsis polyantha) (LPN = 2), Parchute 
 beardtongue (Penstemon debilis) (LPN = 
 2), Debeque phacelia (Phacelia submutica) 
 (LPN = 8)) 
--------------------------------------------------- --------------------- 
\1\ Funds for listing actions for these species wer e provided in 
  previous FYs. 
\2\ We funded a proposed rule for this subspecies w ith an LPN of 3 ahead 
  of other species with LPN of 2, because the threa ts to the species 
  were so imminent and of a high magnitude that we considered emergency 
  listing if we were unable to fund work on a propo sed listing rule in 
  FY 2008. 
\3\ Funds for these high-priority listing actions w ere provided in FY 
  2008 or 2009. 
 
    We have endeavored to make our listing actions as efficient and  
timely as possible, given the requirements of the r elevant law and  
regulations, and constraints relating to workload a nd personnel. We are  
continually considering ways to streamline processe s or achieve  
economies of scale, such as by batching related act ions together. Given  
our limited budget for implementing section 4 of th e Act, these actions  
described above collectively constitute expeditious  progress. 
    We intend that any proposed reclassification of  the delta smelt  
will be as accurate as possible. Therefore, we will  continue to accept  
additional information and comments from all concer ned governmental  
agencies, the scientific community, industry, or an y 
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other interested party concerning this finding. 
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Authority 
 
    The authority for this action is section 4 of t he Endangered  
Species Act of 1973, as amended (16 U.S.C. 1531 et seq.). 
 
    Dated: March 26, 2010 
Jeffrey L. Underwood, 
Acting Director, Fish and Wildlife Service. 
[FR Doc. 2010-7904 Filed 4-6-10; 8:45 am] 
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